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TOWN OF HARTFORD LOCAL 
LIQUOR CONTROL BOARD 
& SELECTBOARD AGENDA 

Tuesday, December 5, 2017 at 6:00 pm 
Hartford Town Hall 
171 Bridge Street 

White River Junction, VT 05001 

I. Call to Order the Selectboard Meeting

II. Pledge of Allegiance

III. Local Liquor Control Board: None

IV. Order of Agenda

V. Selectboard

1. Executive Session:

In accordance with Vermont’s Open Meeting Law requirements, finding that premature public 
knowledge would place a person or entity at a substantial disadvantage, I move that the Selectboard 
enter into Executive Session to discuss pending or probable civil litigation or prosecution to which the 
public body is or may be a party under the provisions of Title 1, Section 313(a)(1)(E) of the Vermont 
Statutes and to discuss contracts under the provisions of Title 1, Section 313(a)(1)(A) of the Vermont 
Statutes. 

2. Citizen, Selectboard Comments and Announcements: TBD

3. Appointments:

a. Consider the Reappointment of Deborah Milne to a 3-year term on the Hartford
Tree Board.

4. Town Manager’s Report: (TBD, Board questions, concerns, requests, project
updates, etc.) 
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5. Board Reports, Motions & Ordinances: 
 

a. Consider and Discuss Options for the Establishment of an Advisory Committee to 
Address Concerns about Cemeteries within the Town of Hartford (Mot. Req.) 
 

b. Consider and Discuss for Inclusion on the March 2018 Ballot a Resolution 
Concerning Climate Change. (Mot. Req.) 
 

c. October Fiscal Year 2017 - 2018 Budget Update. (Info Only) 
 
6. Commission Meeting Reports: TBD 

 
7. Consent Agenda (Mot. Req.): 

 
a. Approve Payroll Ending 12/2/2017 
b. Approve Meeting Minutes of 11/15/2017, 11/21/2017 & 11/30/2017 
c. Approve A/P Manifest of 12/1/2017 & 12/5/2017 
d. Selectboard Meeting Dates of: 

-   Already Approved: 12/7/2017 (Budget Workshop), 12/12/2017 (Budget 
Workshop), 12/14/2017 (Budget Workshop) & 12/19/2017 (Regular 
Meeting) 
- Needs Approval: 12/21/2017 (Budget Workshop), 12/28/2017 (Budget 
Workshop), & 1/2/2018 (Regular Meeting) 

 
8.      Close the Selectboard Meeting. (Mot. Req.) 

 

All Meetings of the Hartford Selectboard are open to the public. Persons who are seeking 
action by the Selectboard are asked to submit their request and/or materials to the 
Selectboard Chair or Town Manager’s office no later than noon on the Wednesday preceding 
the scheduled meeting date. Requests received after that date will be addressed at the 
discretion of the Chair. Citizens wishing to address the board should do so during the Citizen 
Comments period. 
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WHEREAS extreme and erratic temperatures, rampaging wildfires, rising sea levels, and the hurricanes 
of 2017 clearly demonstrate that climate change is one of the most urgent problems facing our state, 
nation, and the world, and 

 

WHEREAS the State of Vermont has a goal in the Comprehensive Energy Plan to achieve 90% of its 
energy from renewable sources by 2050, yet is making insufficient progress towards achieving that goal; 

 

Now, therefore, be it resolved: 

 

1. That the Town urges the State of Vermont to: 

a. Halt any new or expansion of fossil fuel infrastructure, including but not limited to pipelines; and 

b. Firmly commit to 90% renewable energy for all people in Vermont; and, 

c. Ensure that the transition to renewable energy is fair and equitable for all residents. 



FY 17/18 Expenditure Report
As of October 31, 2017

Budget Update



FY 17/18 Expenditures

FUND BUDGET EXPENDED BALANCE % USED
Selectboard 34,952.00 8,064.92 26,887.08 23.07
Boards 8,910.00 0.00 8,910.00 0.00
Manager 297,742.00 98,450.74 199,291.26 33.07
Elections 13,623.20 3,130.77 10,492.43 22.98
Legal 50,000.00 13,222.08 36,777.92 26.44
Vitals Stats 164,722.00 42,359.08 122,362.92 25.72
Town Hall 61,000.00 19,210.88 41,789.12 31.49
Finance 255,369.00 75,891.34 179,477.66 29.72
Auditing 42,500.00 16,000.00 26,500.00 37.65
Valuation 168,121.00 47,256.01 120,864.99 28.11
Tax Collection 18,007.00 5,711.47 12,295.53 31.72
IT 141,797.98 36,833.21 104,964.77 25.98
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FY 17/18 Expenditures

FUND BUDGET EXPENDED BALANCE % USED
Police 2,440,194.46 712,356.89 1,727,837.57 29.19
SD Police 16,051.00 6,741.27 9,309.73 42.00
Fire Fighting 2,434,289.32 748,950.44 1,685,338.88 30.77
Dispatch 653,815.40 194,776.41 459,038.99 29.79
Maintenance (S) 1,364,387.26 603,501.78 760,885.48 44.23
Maintenance (W) 874,977.00 0.00 874,977.00 0.00
Maintenance (BR) 10,500.00 0.00 10,500.00 0.00
Street Lighting 50,400.00 13,437.12 36,962.88 26.66
Traffic Control 69,500.00 1,788.62 67,711.38 2.57
Maintenance (SW) 166,000.00 0.00 166,000.00 0.00
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FY 17/18 Expenditures

FUND BUDGET EXPENDED BALANCE % USED
Equipment O&M 378,097.67 118,827.47 259,270.20 31.43
Highway 90,739.00 29,822.99 60,916.01 32.87
Cemeteries 18,700.00 9,189.66 9,510.34 49.14
Trees 1,500.00 0.00 1,500.00 0.00
Health Inspection 1,615.00 403.69 1,211.31 25.00
Community Health 59,907.00 30,441.00 29,466.00 50.81
Mental Health Svcs 16,995.00 8,497.50 8,497.50 50.00
Senior Services 147,760.00 55,329.69 92,430.31 37.45
Low Income Services 9,000.00 4,500.00 4,500.00 50.00
Youth & Adult Svcs 20,213.00 11,463.00 8,750.00 56.71
General Appr Svcs 88,850.00 44,425.00 44,425.00 50.00
Program Admin 177,995.00 55,588.33 122,406.67 31.23
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FY 17/18 Expenditures

FUND BUDGET EXPENDED BALANCE % USED
Swim Program 53,751.00 37,410.68 16,340.32 69.60
Youth Program 242,682.00 100,095.57 142,586.43 41.25
Adult Programs 13,750.00 2,245.36 11,504.64 16.33
Community Activities 45,500.00 25,554.41 19,945.59 56.16
Parks Maintenance 174,587.00 44,527.32 130,059.68 25.50
W. Hartford Library 13,100.00 1,581.92 11,518.08 12.08
Maxfield Grounds 61,183.20 9,933.90 51,249.30 16.24
Maxfield Buildings 10,000.00 5,113.65 4,886.35 51.14
WABA 207,805.34 31,386.35 176,418.99 15.10
Conservation 3,050.00 467.12 2,582.88 15.32
Zoning 102,195.07 31,332.62 70,862.45 30.66
Plan & Dev 356,582.09 113,193.46 243,388.63 31.74
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FY 17/18 Expenditures

FUND BUDGET EXPENDED BALANCE % USED
Hsg & Comm Dev 1,025.00 8.80 1,016.20 0.86
Historic Preservation 3,682.92 1,557.52 2,125.40 42.29
Library Appr. 347,590.00 163,163.61 184,426.39 46.94
Employee Insurance 2,140,132.00 836,323.70 1,303,808.30 39.08
County Judicial Svcs 102,000.00 101,353.00 647.00 99.37
Bond Redemption 1,106,518.62 883,344.86 223,173.76 79.83
Transfers 401,390.35 80,320.60 321,069.75 20.01
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FY 17/18 Expenditures

BUDGET EXPENDED ENCUMBERED AVAILABLE % EXPENDED

15,568,753.59 5,629,858.45 880,284.07 9,938,895.14 36.16

Glide Path
15,568,753.59 5,189,584.53 10,379,169.06 33.33
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TOWN OF HARTFORD  

SPECIAL SELECTBOARD & SCHOOLBOARD MINUTES 
Wednesday, November 15, 2017 at 6:00 pm 

Hartford Town Hall, Room #2 
171 Bridge Street 

White River Junction, VT 05001 
 
Present: Kevin Christie, School Board Chair; Lori Dickerson, School Board Clerk; Peter Merrill, School Board  
Member; Nancy Russell, School Board Member; Michele Boleski, School Board  Member; Tom DeBalsi, 
Hartford School District Superintendent; Richard Grassi, Selectboard Chair; Dennis Brown, Selectboard Vice 
Chair; Sandra Mariotti, Selectboard Clerk; Simon Dennis, Selectboard Member; Rebecca White, Selectboard 
Member; Alan Johnson, Selectboard Member; Leo Pullar, Town Manager; Eliza LeBrun, Executive Assistant; 
Dawn Pullar; Lannie Collins; Scott Hausler, Director of Parks & Recreation; Jeff Moreno, Hartford High School 
Assistant Principal and Athletic Director; Sarah Campbell; Brianne Goodspeed;  
 
Absent: Mike Morris, Selectboard Member 
 
I. Call to Order the Selectboard/Schoolboard Meeting  

The Joint Selectboard and School Board meeting was called to order at 6:04pm by Chairs Grassi and 
Christie. 
 

II. Pledge of Allegiance 
Selectboard Clerk, Sandra Mariotti led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

III. Order of Agenda 
Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi asked if there were any changes to the Order of Agenda as listed 
below.  
 
Selectboard Clerk, Sandra Mariotti asked the Boards if they felt it made sense to talk about and 
process the last Hartford Committee on Racial Inequality meeting. The Boards agreed and this item 
was added under Workshop. 
 
Hartford Town Manager, Leo Pullar asked the Boards to consider moving item f. Update of Ongoing 
Projects/Efforts to earlier in the meeting as the presenters are staff Members of the School and Town 
and were only planning to attend for their presentation to the Boards. 
 
Both Boards agreed to the changes to the order of agenda. 
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IV. Selectboard/Schoolboard: 
 

1. Citizen, Selectboard/Schoolboard Comments and Announcements.  
Sarah Campbell, a current Member of the Hartford Committee on Racial Inequality read a 
statement that she had prepared: 
Good Evening. My name is Sara Campbell and I live in WRJ. I am on the Hartford 
Committee On Racial Inequality. 
 
Recent events have revealed to me the increasing need for education and communication 
around racial inequity and its impact on our town. I feel like now is the time to step up our 
efforts to engage our community in a dialogue that is vital to our progress as a town and a 
region. 
 
The committee charge asks us to consider measures that will "support” people of color in 
our community; ensuring that Hartford is a safe and welcoming place." We all benefit from 
a safe, welcoming, and diverse environment - lifelong citizens of the town, those who are 
fairly new to the area, young, old, parents, students, people of color and whites. 
 
I'd also like to ask my fellow white citizens to continue the difficult process of self-reflection 
and education and not to ask the persons of color in our community to carry this burden 
for us. 
 
It is imperative that the boards move quickly to replace the   vacancies and for the HCORI 
committee to continue the difficult but important work of how to improve the local 
environment for all of us. 
 
Growth and improvement do not come without discomfort and hard work. We can do this 
hard work. 

 
Mr. Lannie Collins addressed the Boards and apologized for any problems he brought 
about from statements he made at the last meeting. Mr. Collins stated that he believes 
that everyone should have a voice. His intention was to allow people their own voice. 

 
Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi reiterated the meeting Mr. Collins was referencing. This 
was the most recent meeting of the Hartford Committee on Racial Inequality during which 
3 Members resigned. Mr. Grassi asked that the Selectboard not accept these resignations 
until the next official Selectboard meeting to allow the individuals’ time to reflect on their 
decisions. Mr. Grassi also stated that he felt that the School Board and Selectboard 
should conduct the interviews for future appointments to this committee. 

 
School Board Director, Kevin Christie thanked all of the Members of the Hartford 
Committee on Racial Inequality. Mr. Christie asked the boards if the Hartford Committee 
on Racial Inequality (HCORI) charge could be placed on the top of the applications form 
this point forward as well as on all correspondence. Mr. Christie mentioned that the work 
of the Subcommittee of Education was very exciting and he would like to see it continue. 
 
Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi asked the Selectboard and School Board for action at 
each of their next meetings. He recommended a motion regarding how to proceed with re-
populating the Hartford Committee of Racial Inequality. There was discussion amongst the 
Boards.  
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Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis made a motion that the Selectboard and the 
School Board advance a process to repopulate the Hartford Committee on Racial 
Inequality, if the resignations were accepted, that applications be received and 
reviewed by the Committee, then recommendations be made to the Boards, then 
each Board will vote. If a consensus cannot be reached by the HCORI, then a 
subcommittee of 2 Members of the Selectboard and 2 Members of the School Board 
will make the decision.  
 
School Board Member, Peter Merrill clarified that the Hartford Committee on Racial 
Inequality should bring forward 3 candidates then the Selectboard and the School Board 
would vote to accept or reject. Simon Dennis asked if there was no consensus, how the 
Boards would move forward. Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi clarified that the decision 
would be made by each board, not a sub-committee of the Boards. School Board 
Member, Peter Merrill concurred with this representation. 
 
Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis modified and restated a motion that in the 
event that the Selectboard and School Board accept the resignations of the Hartford 
Committee on Racial Inequality, that both the Hartford Selectboard and the Hartford 
School Board will initiate a process of repopulating the committee whereby the 
committee will meet to review all of the applications recommend a slate of 
candidates to both boards, and both boards will vote to accept or deny that slate. 
Selectboard Member, Rebecca White seconded the motion.  
 
Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson stated he would like to see a more polished and 
broad motion be made in the future to be ratified at a later date. 
 
All Selectboard Members (absent Mr. Morris.) were in favor, and the motion passed. 
 
School Board Member, Peter Merrill made a motion that the School Board 
immediately adopt the recently accepted motion by the Hartford Selectboard. 
School Board Clerk, Lori Dickerson seconded the motion. All School Board 
Members were in favor, the motion passed. 
 

2. Workshop: 
 

a. Member Discussion of Priorities/Issues. 
Selectboard Member, Richard Grassi wondered if the voters actually realize the tax 
rate set by the Boards before they pay their taxes. Mr. Grassi asked the School 
Board Members how they felt about possibly upsetting the voters/taxpayers and what 
would the Board like to see down the road. 
 
At this time, a Tax Increment Finance Bond will most likely be the only proposed 
bond this year for the Town. Otherwise, the Town is looking at possible issues with 
parking at Gates Street and a possible remedy for Fairview Terrace (which as of 
now, the Selectboard has agreed to close for one year.) 
 
School Board Chair, Kevin Christie stated that the School Board did not have a 
primary bond at this time. Currently the School Board is reviewing options for the 
Wilder School. There is an ongoing bond project at the High School. At this time the 
Hartford School Superintendent has ideas to make this information more accessible 
to the community. It was also mentioned that there may be a way for High School 
students needing volunteer hours may be available to babysit during public meetings. 
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Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi asked if there was consideration by the School 
Board to bring up the track and football field again. School Board Chair, Kevin 
Christie stated that there was not at this time. 
 
Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis asked if it was helpful to bring up some of the 
larger “Maybe” projects such as Wright’s Reservoir, WABA equipment and the 
Hartford Pool. 
 
Hartford Town Manager, Leo Pullar stated that the goal is to determine what projects 
the Town and School can coordinate to add or remove. The priorities were 
categorized by staff by necessity, an example of a necessity would be the Fire 
Equipment.  
 
Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis asked about bundling some of the projects so 
that the taxpayers would not be overwhelmed. 
 
School Board Chair, Kevin Christie stated that any additions to accesses near the 
schools have an opportunity to “tap into” federal funds through the Safe Routes to 
School Program. Selectboard Member, Rebecca White asked if that included the 
Sykes Mountain Avenue sidewalks or bus stops. Mr. Christie advised that it is worth 
looking into in the future. 
 
School Board Clerk, Lori Dickerson likes the idea of combining projects and offsetting 
them to avoid overwhelming the taxpayers. Ms. Dickerson asked what would happen 
if a project was voted down, does that mean it has to wait another 3 years (if that was 
the schedule for projects)? 
 
Discussion ensued. There was not a determination of how the projects schedule 
would be set. The overall goal of the Boards was to not have the Town and School 
compete for taxpayer support. All agreed that the Boards have made a lot of 
progress over the last 3 years to work together. The Boards agreed that it was 
important to continue to invest in the community. 
 
Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis asked if at some point an analysis could be 
done to determine what level of increase is too much for the taxpayers.  
 
School Board Clerk, Lori Dickerson agreed that an analysis would be helpful, but 
pointed out that the School Board does not have any control over parts of their 
budget. Revenue numbers are set by the State of Vermont and not the School 
Board. School Board Member, Peter Merrill supported Ms. Dickerson’s statement 
clarifying that there is not much correlation between what the School Board proposes 
for a budget and what the State decides. 
 
Discussion on budgeting ensued. The School Board try’s to bring forward a 3% 
increase but it is not always possible. Both the Hartford Town Manager and Hartford 
School District Superintendent are hoping for guidance from their respective boards.  
It was observed that the budgets are funded more by residential than commercial 
taxes so the burden is more on families. There are many factors which impact 
budgets including cost of living, inflation, and catastrophic events. It is important that 
the taxpayers know that the School Board and Selectboard are working cooperatively 
in preparing their budgets. 
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f. Town/School Field Use Committee Update. 
Presentation given by Hartford High School Assistant Principal and Athletic Director, 
Jeff Moreno and Hartford Parks & Recreation Director, Scott Hausler. The purpose of 
the Field Use Committee was to review current athletic field use and field demands 
within the Town of Hartford as well as to propose a master plan which would allow us 
to maximize effective and appropriate use while minimizing unnecessary wear and 
tear. 
 
The committee met several times during the winter months to discuss resources, 
configurations, and options for developing an optimal field use proposal. This work 
was inspired by the recent completion of the Maxfield Sports Center as well as the 
length of time since this work was last done. 
 
The committee agreed that the citizens of Hartford and the students of Hartford High 
School would benefit greatly from increased and enhanced partnerships between 
Hartford Parks & Recreation and Hartford Athletics. The committee felt very strongly 
about the Town and School continuing this type of work on future projects and 
funding opportunities.  
 
“One Town, One Team.” 
 
Additional topics discussed were consolidating athletic venues to 2 locations, 
Maxfield Sports Center and the Hartford High School Campus. The committee 
questioned whether changing venues would provide student-athletes, coaches, fans, 
and visitors a better experience. Would changing venue improve the safety and 
comfort of those participating and attending these events? With minimal impact on all 
town programs, the committee was able to develop a plan that met or approached 
each of these questions. An example was moving the Junior Varsity and Varsity 
Boys Lacrosse from Dothan Brook School to the Hartford High School campus and 
moving the Junior Varsity and Varsity Girls Lacrosse from Ottauquechee School to 
the Hartford High Campus. 
 
The expected impact of relocating venues would be increased wear and tear on 
football and field hockey fields, additional use of the new fitness center locker rooms, 
a need to share space with track & field team. There would be increased availability 
of fields at both the Dothan Brook School and Ottauquechee Quechee School. This 
would eliminate the need for high school students at the elementary schools for daily 
- practices and events. The concession stand could be used for all home games. 
There would be an increased ability to host night games with scoreboards, PA 
system, seating, and restrooms for all home games. 
 
Some of the requirements of changing venues would be an aggressive turf 
maintenance plan to rehab the fields immediately after the spring season in order 
for the fields to be ready for fall use. Barwood Arena would need to be used by the 
track teams as a home base / locker room area. There would need to be deliberate 
scheduling of lacrosse and track practices to keep all participants safe. The 
installation of nets on ends of fields to keep spectators and neighbors safe from 
lacrosse balls would be required. The installation of ropes/flagging around discus 
and javelin areas to keep people safe during throwing practice. The installation of 
signage warning people of the dangers of staying alert while on the fields. 
 
Other things to consider would be the relocation of the Hartford Mini-Canes from 
the HHS campus to the Maxfield Sport Center. This would reduce the wear and tear 
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on the football field during the fall season. This was challenged due to the costs 
and use of the school concession building, access to football amenities, ice and 
Maxfield impact. 
 
Another consideration would be to relocate the middle school football practices to 
the Hartford Memorial Middle School field then move the field hockey games to 
Watson Park. This move would reduce the wear and tear on the football field 
during the fall. However, the football coaches rejecting the idea. +The committee 
also outlined future projects that would enhance and improve facilities. Some of 
these projects involve engaging in a comprehensive turf management program for 
all athletic venues, installing scoreboards at all high school venues and exploring 
indoor turf for the Wendell A. Barwood Arena as well as renovating the east end of 
the building thus creating year round use opportunities for athletics and community 
recreation. The committee considered the need to replace the dilapidated fencing 
around the campus fields and the need for a new entrance to these fields. To that 
end, rehabilitating the old bus barn for athletic use was listed as well. There would 
need to be a track facility and turf field installed on the Hartford High School 
Campus. Softball and soccer field lighting at Maxfield should be installed to 
accommodate title 9. Construction of a multi sport press box at the football field 
and possible construction/purchase of press box towers for the multi use fields at 
the Maxfield Sports Center. The committee also considered redesigning the 
gymnasium footprint and designing a new training room off the south end of gym. 
 
Next steps for the Hartford Field Use Committee include forming an ad-hoc 
committee to review the recommendations and draft a 5 year action plan and a 10 
year long range plan. An accurate cost scope and sequence for each segment of 
the plan and a presentation to the Town and School Boards. 
 
After the presentation Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi asked if Title IX, (which 
prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex in educational institutions receiving federal 
aid.) would be relative at the Maxfield Sports Center as the lighting on the baseball 
field was purchased and installed by an entity other than the Town. Hartford High 
Assistant Principal and Athletic Director, Jeff Moreno responded that in the eyes 
of the law, it is the appearance of not providing lights for both the baseball field 
and the softball field which is the issue. 
 
Selectboard Member, Rebecca White stated that she was concerned over the lack 
of revenue stream created by the Hartford Pool and the list of upcoming 
maintenance, however, it was not mentioned in the presentation. Director of Parks 
& Recreation, Scott Hausler noted that the Pool is primarily a summer program, 
and as it is not used by the school or the athletic teams it was not included in the 
review. 
 
Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis asked if after consolidating field use there 
would be more fields than the Town needed and was there a way to ask the Field 
Use Committee to investigate this and recommend what can be done field which 
are not used or necessary. 
 
Parks & Recreation Director, Scott Hausler responded that the Committee is 
currently trying to identify space that is not being used as much anymore. Each 
field is unique and as the Town if so spread out, the fields are as well and service 



 

 

7 

 

some of the outer lying areas. Mr. Hausler noted that it is important to consider 
how changing that space would impact the villages they are in. 
 
 
Congratulations on the collaboration were given to both Mr. Moreno and Mr. 
Hausler. 
 

b. Budget Related Discussion: 
 

a. Capital Improvement Plan – Dovetailing Opportunities. 
Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson opened this topic by stating that it is 
a good idea to have everyone have Capital Improvement Plans (CIP’s). 
Mr. Johnson identified 2 examples of social and economical needs; food 
and housing for low income residents, Mr. Johnson referred to effective 
Zero Housing, and Opioid/Substance Abuse. Mr. Johnson would like to 
see the Boards discussing these types of topics and ways to work on 
Cost and Quality, (example: Lower my taxes and give me better quality of 
life). Mr. Johnson also referred to an impending transportation disruption 
that will impact people with loss of jobs, how we can help people to 
transition into new jobs. He also mentioned the loss of jobs in the fossil 
fuel industries. Being a transportation hub, Mr. Johnson noted that we 
need to be aware of how these changes will affect the Town. Population 
growth and ways to address it were also concerns that Mr. Johnson felt 
were important to consider. 
 
School Board Chair, Kevin Christie was very interested in these points, he 
noted that it would be important to bring in more information from sources 
at the next joint meeting. 
 

b. Possible Burden Sharing/Balancing Opportunities. 
School Board Member, Peter Merrill urges the Boards to think a more 
regional way, with regard to other Towns & Districts. 

 
School Board Chair, Kevin Christie asked the Town Manager and School 
District Superintendent to consider working together in regard to 
determining a solution the “dead spots” in and around the villages of  
Hartford affecting emergency services as well as buses which become 
safety issues. 

 
Town Manager, Leo Pullar informed the Boards that he and School 
Superintendent, Tom DeBalsi are working with the Hartford Police 
Department to address these problems already and will continue to work 
together. Currently they are discussing cost sharing of repeaters and dual 
band radios. 
 

c. Budget Summary – Future Plans/Possible Bonds. 
See above discussions. 
 

d. Review of Town/School Property. 
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Town Manager, Leo Pullar presented a list of Town and School owned 
properties in the Town of Hartford. Mr. Pullar is working with the 
Assessor’s office to determine what properties are considered buildable.  
 
Selectboard Member asked if there was a way to collaborate between the 
Town and School, ways to get children and seniors together. 
 
School District Superintendent, Tom DeBalsi informed Ms. White that 
there are currently 180 senior volunteers with the elementary schools, 
reading to children in town. 
 
Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson is interested in more pointed 
guidance from staff highlighting what to do with some of these properties. 
 
Town Manager, Leo Pullar advised that staff are working on it, some of 
the properties are riverbanks and properties that are not useable. 
  

e. Review of Town/School Historical Tax Rates. 
Town Manager, Leo Pullar shared with the Boards the Hartford Historic 
Town and School Tax Rates from 1987 to 2018. 
 
Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson stated that it would be beneficial to 
see the minimum, maximum and median mean of these numbers, 
 
School Board Member, Peter Merrill pointed out that he felt these 
numbers would be more relevant if the grand list information was 
available for each year as well. 
 

f. Update of Ongoing Projects/Efforts. 
See above discussions. 

 
c. Town/School Meeting Committee Way Ahead Discussion. 

This topic stemmed from the email that Mr. Flinn sent to the Select and School 
Board members in which Mr. Flinn explained his reasoning and intention to back 
away from the work load that he and Mr. Mann (and Mr. Mann’s son) have been 
doing the bulk of for the last 2 Town Meeting Cycles. Mr. Flinn explains that there 
is a lot of work and time involved in this committee and not a lot of volunteers so 
the work falls to those few members. 
 
Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis opened the discussion by explaining that Mr. 
Flinn had offered 3 options as potential ways ahead. The first option was to try to 
collaborate with a group of high school students as part of their studies of civic 
governance. The second option was to have Town staff do the work with the 
Committee managing. The third option was to allow Mr. Flinn to back out of the 
committee and repopulate the entire committee and start over. 
 
School District Superintendent, Tom DeBalsi pointed out that the High School 
students are sometimes used as free labor, there are goals that these students do 
their community service around. There are certainly parts of the process that the 
students would benefit from. 
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Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis informed the group that Mr. Flinn, Mr. Mann 
and Mr. Briggs were still willing to be a part of the committee. The Boards do not 
serve on the Committee, but they do appoint members.  
 
Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi recommended that, if Mr. Flinn is willing to help 
this year, we look into getting some help. Then removing this committee from the 
Charter in the future. Ms. White asked if this would be something that HCC would 
be interested. Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson asked if it would be an issue if 
this committee went away. 
 
Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis responded that he feels that the Town 
Meeting Cycle is much more organized with the Committee.  
 
Discussion ensued regarding the pro’s and con’s of the Town School Meeting 
Committee.  
 
Selectboard Vice Chair, Dennis Brown would like to learn more about the picking 
up and distributing of the signs. Selectboard Member, Sandra Mariotti is also 
willing to assist with the mailing. 
 
Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi restated that at this time, we have 2 
Selectboard Members willing to volunteer. Hartford resident Lannie Collins 
volunteered to help but does not want to join to the committee permanently.   
 

d. Marketing Discussion/Brainstorming: 
School Board Member, Peter Merrill stated that the School Board is planning on 
partially funding a marketing position. Mr. Merrill would like to know if the Town 
would like to fund the second half of this position. 
 
Selectboard Vice-Chair, Dennis Brown would rather see money spent on making 
the Town and School attractive rather than marketing.  
 
School Board Member, Michelle Boleski mentioned that it could also be beneficial 
if we had information about the Town at the Chamber of Commerce and Tourism. 
 
Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson asked if perhaps we should consider a Public 
Relations position rather than a Marketing position.  
 
School Board Clerk, Lori Dickerson mentioned that she would like to bring area 
Realtors together and give them a tour of our Town and amenities so that they 
can help to get the word out to prospective families. 
 
School District Superintendent, Tom DeBalsi made the suggestion that perhaps 
there is not a need for a new position, but perhaps we hire a firm. Selectboard 
Member, Simon Dennis stated that he enthusiastically recommends going with a 
firm. 
 
Resident, Lannie Collins asked who the target audience is. Mr. Collins believes 
that the School Board is looking for families while the Town is looking for 
businesses, he recommends that the Boards decide on the target audience before 
moving forward. 
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Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson believes that the Boards need to begin with a 
Visioning process before deciding the target audience. 
 
Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi feels that this is something that the Town 
Manager and School District Superintendent can follow up on. 
 

a. Community Engagement 
1. Taste of the Valley – Booth 

See above discussions. 
2. Others? 

See above discussions. 
 

e. Update on State Property on Old River Road. 
The State of Vermont is willing to lease the land located on Old River Road which 
it acquired in or around 1973 after a flood and landslide washed out the property, 
in an effort to avoid the possibility future damage. The property is located close to 
the northbound lanes of I-89, it is not impacted by any slide or erosion caused by 
the interstate highway. Positive aspects of the property include; easy, level access 
off a Town highway onto a site, a level agricultural  field suitable for crops and 
mechanized maintenance, close proximity to schools and villages as well as a 
network of roads, and a piece of land that is not on, nor ever likely to be returned 
to the status of taxable property. The property was previously owned by the 
Weigel family, members of which still reside in the Town of Hartford. 
 
School Board Chair, Kevin Christie mentioned that this topic had come up several 
years ago and there was discussion of using it as a nursey run by the Hartford 
Area Career Technical Center (HACTC) for the Town and School District.  
 
Town Manager, Leo Pullar noted that the Tree Warden and Tree Board may be 
able to work with this as well. However, a lease limits building, but 18 acres can 
be divided and used for multiple items. Mr. Pullar pointed out that we are not as 
land rich as we appear.  
 
School Board Member, Michelle Boleski asked if it was possible to sublet this land 
to another business or a group of people to purchase and garden. 
 
Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson stated he would like to see some vertical 
indoor farming and rejuvenating farming. 
 
Selectboard Member, Dennis Brown is interested in finding out the history of the 
state’s acquisition of the property and what the Weigel family would like to see 
happen. 
 
Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis stated that there have been some great 
ideas brought up about the land usage, what is the next step to determining what 
to do? 
 
Town Manager, Leo Pullar answered that the first step is that the Town needs to 
know where the state sits, then have a subcommittee come up with a plan. School 
District Superintendent, Tom DeBalsi agreed and added that it was also 
necessary to find out what the state would allow on the land. 
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3. Close the Selectboard/Schoolboard Meeting.
School Board Member, Peter Merrill made a motion to close the School Board’s
portion of the Joint meeting at 9:52 pm. School Board Clerk, Lori Dickerson
seconded the motion. All School Board members were in favor, the motion passed.

Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson made a motion to close the Selectboard’s 
portion of the Joint meeting immediately following the School Board meeting
closure. Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis seconded the motion. All Selectboard
Members (absent Mike Morris) voted in favor, the motion passed.

___________________________
Clerk
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TOWN OF HARTFORD 
LOCAL LIQUOR CONTROL BOARD 

& SELECTBOARD MINUTES 
Tuesday, November 21, 2017 at 6:00 pm 

Hartford Town Hall 
171 Bridge Street 

White River Junction, VT 05001 
Present: Richard Grassi, Selectboard Chair; Dennis Brown, Selectboard Vice-Chair; Sandra Mariotti, 
Selectboard Clerk; Simon Dennis, Selectboard Member; Rebecca White, Selectboard Member; Alan 
Johnson, Selectboard Member; Mike Morris, Selectboard Member; Leo Pullar, Town Manager; Lana 
Livingston, Administrative Assistant; Dawn Pullar; Lannie Collins; Judy Roberts and Sandie Cary, West 
Hartford Library; Guo jie zheng, Quechee Mart LLC; Jeff Cable; Kim Souza; Matt Osborn, Planner; Scott 
Hausler, Director of Parks and Rec; Matt Hongoltz-Hetling, Valley News. 

http://catv.cablecast.tv/CablecastPublicSite/search?channel=1&query=hartford 

I. Call to Order the Selectboard Meeting: Selectboard Chair, Dick Grassi called the
Selectboard meeting to order at 6:02 P.M.

II. Pledge of Allegiance: Selectboard Vice-Chair, Dennis Brown led the Pledge of Allegiance.

III. Local Liquor Control Board: Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi recessed the Selectboard
meeting and opened the Local Liquor Control Board at 6:03 P.M.

NEW:

Quechee Mart LLC, 3479 Woodstock Road, Quechee, VT 05059. (2nd Class)

Selectboard Vice Chair, Dennis Brown made the motion That the Selectboard Approve the 
Second Class Liquor License Application for the Quechee Mart LLC, 3479 Woodstock Road, 
Quechee, VT 05059. Selectboard clerk, Sandra Mariotti seconded the motion. All were in favor 
and the motion passed.  

Selectboard Clerk, Sandra Mariotti made the motion to close the Local Liquor Control Board at 
6:05 P.M. Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis seconded the motion. All were in favor and the 
motion passed.  

Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi reopened the Selectboard Meeting. 

http://catv.cablecast.tv/CablecastPublicSite/search?channel=1&query=hartford
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IV. Order of Agenda- The minutes for 11/15/2017 are not ready for tonight so they need to be taken 

off the Consent Agenda.  
 
V. Selectboard 

 
1. Citizen, Selectboard Comments and Announcements: 

 There were no citizen comments.  
 
 Selectboard comments: Selectboard Vice Chair, Dennis Brown reported that he had  
 gone to the West Hartford Library to hear Robert Hager talk.  
 
 Selectboard member, Rebecca White thought that the joint meeting with the School 

Board was incredible. She feels that the Boards are now speaking the same 
language. She thanked Town Manager, Leo Pullar and Hartford School 
Superintendent, Tom DeBalsi for working so well together.  
 
Selectboard member, Simon Dennis wants the good work to continue with the 
school. He does support hiring a marketing consultant.  
 
Selectboard member, Alan Johnson would like to meet with the school more 
frequently. He suggested having another session before the school breaks for the 
summer. 

  
2. Appointments: None 

 
3. Town Manager’s Report: (TBD, Board questions, concerns, requests, project  

  updates, etc.) 
 

http://www.hartford-vt.org/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/109 
 

 Highlights: 
The Fire Department Badge Pinning and Awards Ceremony is scheduled for 
December 8th from 6:00pm-8:00pm at the Riverbank Church.  This annual event is 
to recognize staff for their accomplishments over the last year.  Award 
recommendations are reviewed by a committee of their peers and presented to the 
Chief for approval. 
 
Town Solar Projects – Finalized Net -Metering and Lease Agreements with Norwich 
Technologies. Engineering underway for all sites. We continue to work through 
previously stated concerns about load capacity on the WABA roof. We are jointly 
exploring several options. 

 
 We received and accepted a request for retirement from Rich Menge. Rich has    
served as the Town’s Director of Public Works for the past 15 years. During his time, 
he made many contributions to the Town. We will recognize his contributions during 
a Farewell Reception in Room 2 at the Town Hall on Friday, December 1st from 12-2 
PM. 

http://www.hartford-vt.org/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/109
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4. Board Reports, Motions & Ordinances: 

  
a. West Hartford Library Activity Update. (Info Only) 

 
Judy Roberts and Sandie Cary from the West Hartford Library presented an 
update to the Board on the West Hartford Library. They invited the Board 
members to stop in and enjoy the Library for themselves. They have a 
community room that is used by several groups on a weekly/monthly basis. 
During the summer they hosted a Farmer’s Market and had over 1400 visitors to 
the market. This year they received a grant from the Bryne Foundation for 
plantings on the Library grounds. They also hosted a Halloween Trunk or Treat 
event and an annual village party. They also have had recently a presentation 
from retired NBC journalist, Bob Hagar. The Library is in need of volunteers to 
help out. Selectboard member, Simon Dennis congratulated the Library on 
becoming a community center as was the intension with the rebuild.  

   
b. Wright’s Reservoir Update and Way Ahead.  

 
 Background: 

Wrights Reservoir (Dam#94.05. Class 2 Dam) is located in Hurricane Forest Wildlife Refuge, 
adjacent to Wrights Reservoir Road. Wrights Reservoir original date of construction conflicts 
between sources, but in general ranges from pre-1906 to 1930. The dam is roughly 330’ long 
and 36’ high. The surface area of Wrights Reservoir is approximately 3 acres that included 
water storage estimated at 43-acre feet at the spillway crest and 53-acre feet at the top of the 
dam. The dam and reservoir were originally part of the Town’s public water system and 
reportedly was taken offline between the 1950’s and 1970’s.  Then functioned as a recreational 
water resource for the town prior to being drained in 2015. A Vermont Dam Safety Inspection 
recommended draining the Wrights Reservoir until repairs or removal of the dam is completed.  
The Inspection Report cited significant seepage, soft soils, unknown condition of outlet pipe, 
large trees on the dam, poor condition of auxiliary spillway and inadequate freeboard as 
primary deficiencies.  In 2013 the Town developed an RFP for engineering services to 
evaluate and design a full rehabilitation of Wrights Reservoir Dam to meet the Vermont State 
Dam permit requirements. Weston & Sampson Engineering was chosen from 4 proposals to 
complete the work and in July of 2013. Weston & Sampson completed design work and 
recommendations. 

Recommendation included a drawdown plan. Drawdown plan was initiated and was not to be a 
permanent solution. Identified the state will require the Town to address the issues by 
performing rehabilitation or removal of the dam. If left in the drawdown state could not exceed 
more than two years. Wetlands and hydrology at the site would need to be re-evaluated and 
restoring the water level to historic levels, depending on updated wetland impacts, may not be 
permitted. The drawdown began December 2, 2015 and completed in early January 2016.   
Notts Excavation removed trees and debris on the dam in February 2016 at no cost to the 
Town.  

Mascoma Savings contributed funds for additional engineering cost. Since the drawdown, the 
risk of dam failure and threat to public safety has been greatly reduced. Continued on-site 
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monitoring of the site.  Consists of erosion evaluation, sediment release from the drain 
clogging at the valve. In 2015 it was recommended by Weston & Sampson that once the 
drawdown is complete; the Town needs to determine a timeline for achieving a solution to the 
dam.   

 Either remove or rehabilitate the dam. Rehabilitation estimated at $600,000 in 2015.  

 In September of 2017, contacted Ben Green, VT Dam Safety to discuss the current 
state of Wrights and to get up to speed.    

Following identified as decisions to be made for moving forward:  

A. Comply with 2yr. Drawdown compliance.  2yr. timeline is up the end the year.  Further 
permitting is necessary.  This buys us time.  Keeps project open with Army Corp and 
the State.   

B. Complete permit applications and update cost estimate which 

       identifies alternatives to existing design.  Could be large cost savings but further 
engineering would be needed.  

C. Make a decision to remove the dam all together. 

Way Ahead: 

1.Complete the Army Corp general permit application and continue to work with VT Dam 
Safety on a plan to move forward.   

•  Keeps the project open. 

•  No expiration on general permit but revised every 5yrs.  

2.  Research funding opportunities.  Private or public/private could be options to fund the cost 
to engineer the alternative design and overall project.  

3.  Keep the project within the CIP.    

Citizen comment from Lannie Collins- he asked what about the trees that were cut down. 
Could there ever be a way to make the site attractive again by replacing the trees? Jeff Cable 
lives next to the Dam. He updated the Board on what has been going on for the last 20 years. 

Selectboard member, Simon Dennis made the motion That the Selectboard authorize 
the Town Manager to complete and submit to the US Army Corps of Engineers the 
general permit application for the Wrights Reservoir Dam and to continue to work with 
the Vermont Dam Safety officials on possible ways ahead. Further, the Selectboard 
acknowledges that there is no commitment at this time to complete the project, rather 
allows time for plan refinement and exploration of other funding solutions. Selectboard 
member, Rebecca White seconded the motion. All were in favor and the motion passed. 

c. Historic Preservation Commission Certified Local Government Grant Application.  
  

The purpose is requesting review and approval of grant proposal to the Vermont Division for 
Historic Preservation for the Certified Local Government (CLG) Program. The grant is to 
undertake research on Hartford’s private and public cemeteries and conduct oral history 
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interviews of cemetery association personnel. This is the annual Vermont CLG grant program. 
Hartford is one of CLG’s in Vermont. Since becoming a CLG in 1993, Hartford has used local 
dollars and in-kind time to leverage $155,5538 in CLG funding. Over 24 years, Hartford has 
greatly benefitted from the CLG Program. Hartford has many cemeteries, both private and 
public. The research and oral history project will provide historical documentation on cemetery 
management over the past several decades. The project will include: The Town hiring a 
consultant to conduct research and develop a report/booklet on Hartford’s cemeteries. 
Also, to record oral history interviews and provide a written transcript of the interviews. The 
findings will be presented at a community meeting. Proposed funding is: CLG Grant $10,895, 
Town cash $2,715, and in-kind donated time of $4,548. This is a total budget of $18,158. 
 
Selectboard member, Rebecca White made the motion That the Selectboard approve the 
2018 CLG grant application as presented by the Hartford Historic Preservation 
Commission, contingent upon approval of the FY 2018/2019 Town budget, and authorize 
the Town Manager to sign and submit all necessary paperwork. Selectboard member, 
Alan Johnson seconded the motion. 6 Selectboard members were in favor, 1 member 
voted nay (Simon Dennis). The motion passed. 

 
d. Hartford Committee on Racial Inequality – Way Ahead. 

 
Selectboard Comments: 
Selectboard Chair, Dick Grassi began this discussion with his comments. He was asked if he 
supported the Committee. Mr. Grassi said “of course I do.” He was then asked if the Board 
supported the committee. Mr. Grassi asked where did these questions come from? 
Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis said that is was “the word on the street” that the 
Selectboard did not support the Committee. Mr. Grassi reviewed comments that Selectboard 
member, Rebecca White said at a HCORI meeting. He was shocked and disappointed with 
these remarks. No one on the Board has ever said to him that they do not support the 
Committee. Mr. Grassi repeated what he has said before, “let this committee do its work.”  The 
only person that speaks for the Board is Mr. Grassi as the Chair. As a final comment, Mr.  
Grassi assured the Committee and the public that the Selectboard does support the 
committee. Discussion followed and can be seen on the CATV8 link at the beginning of these 
minutes. 
 
Selectboard member, Alan Johnson made the motion That the Selectboard accepts the 
resignations of Olivia Lapierre, Wayne Miller and Dan Hillard from the Hartford 
Committee on Racial Inequality. Further, that we thank them for their service and 
leadership on the Committee and for the difference that have made and will surely 
continue to make within the community. Additionally, the Selectboard reaffirms their 
commitment to promoting these openings and encouraging all residents to apply. The 
Committee will promote these openings, receive applications, conduct interviews and 
provide a slate of nominees for consideration and approval by the Selectboard and the 
Schoolboard. Selectboard member, Mike Morris seconded the motion. All were in favor 
and the motion passed. 
 

 
e. Vehicle Lease Resolution. (Mot. Req.) 
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Mr. Pullar presented to the Board a vehicle lease opportunity. We are moving forward with the 
lease of the plow truck as briefed during the last budget cycle. The truck costs $187,006.00. We 
will receive $42,500.00 in trade-in leaving a balance of $144,506.00. The term of the lease is 5 
years with an interest rate of 2.79% and payments of $30,513.27. This is about $12K less than we 
anticipated. 

 
Selectboard member, Mike Morris made the motion That the Selectboard approves the 
resolution at Exhibit D of the vehicle lease documentation packet and designates the 
Town Manager and the Finance Director as authorized individuals on the account and 
further, authorizes these individuals to complete and submit the required 
documentation. Selectboard Vice Chair, Dennis Brown seconded the motion. 6 were in 
favor and the motion passed. Note: Simon Dennis was not in the room for this vote. 

 
f. Draft FY18 -19 Budget Proposal.  

Background: 
• Assumes Zero Growth in the Grand List: 

•  $1,331,145,200.00 
• Current Tax Rate - $0.9579 per $100.00 of Value. 
• FY18 General Fund Budget: $15,284,567.00 

• Goal is 3% Growth or $458,537.00 over FY 18 Budget - $15,743,104.00. 
• Projected Non-Tax Revenues are Fairly Flat. 

• FY18 Projected Revenues - $2,559,132.00. 
• FY19 Projected Revenues - $2,554,727.00. 

• Goal Budget Leaves $13,188,377.00 to be Raised By Taxes. 
• Tax Rate Rises 5.8 Cents to $1.0158. 

• Don’t Believe Goal Budget is Attainable in Current Environment. 
 
Budget Impacts: 

• 9% Increase in Healthcare Costs. 
• 14% Increase in Worker’s Compensation Insurance. 
• 10% Increase in Property & Liability Insurance. 
• Possible Loss of Department of Corrections Support 

 
Must Funds: 

• Total - $11,929,042.30 
• Personnel Costs - $8,243,810.64 

• Salaries - $6,136,758.17 
• Overtime – $505,250.00 
• FICA - $508,027.47 
• Worker’s Comp - $616,655.00 
• Retirement - $476,234.00 

• Healthcare – $1,518,723.10 
• BC/BS - $957,010.10 
• Dental - $90,730.00 
• HRA - $155,183.00 
• Life Insurance - $28,329.50 
• AD&D - $886.00 

Retiree Healthcare - $287,497.00 
• Other – $2,166,508.56 
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• Telephone - $64,871.00 
• Property & Liability Insurance - $337,027.24 
• W. Hartford Library - $59,885.19 
• Debt Services - $1,063,417.00 
• Curbside Recycling - $192,500.00 
• County Taxes - $102,000.00 
• Senior Services - $149,112.13 
• Restricted Appropriations - $197,696.00 
• Also, Fuel (All Types), Water, Licenses, and Contracts. 

 
Department Head Requests: 

• Initial Request - $17,082,547.25. 
• Increase of $1,797,980.25 (11.76%) Over FY18 Budget. 
• Leaves $14,527,820.25 to be Raised by Taxes. 
• Equates to a Tax Rate of $1.1164, an Increase of 15.85 Cents. 

 
When presenting this Budget Proposal Draft, Mr. Pullar also noted: First Level Proposed Cuts, 
Next Level Proposed Cuts, Discretionary Funds and What Does It Buy? Budget workshops are 
scheduled for December and January. The funds will be presented to the Board by the 
Department Heads.  

 
5. Commission Meeting Reports:  

 
 Selectboard member, Alan Johnson reported from the Energy Commission. They now have 
two sub committees. The question to the Board was concerning the logo for the Commission. 
They are getting ready to send out marketing materials and want to know if they can develop 
their own logo. This topic did come up over a year ago. Selectboard member, Simon Dennis 
suggested that they use both the Town Logo and their new logo for the Energy Commission. 
The Board can review and approve their logo at the Dec. 5th or 19th meeting. 

 
 Selectboard clerk, Sandra Mariotti will be presenting to the Board updates on the Town 
Libraries. This presentation will be at the December 19th Selectboard meeting. 

 
6. Consent Agenda (Mot. Req.): 

 
Selectboard Vice Chair, Dennis Brown made the motion to accept the Consent Agenda. 
Selectboard Clerk, Sandra Mariotti seconded the motion. All were in favor and the 
motion passed.  

a. Approve Payroll Ending 11/18/2017 
b. Approve Meeting Minutes of 11/7/2017 & 11/15/2017 (removed from agenda) 
c. Approve A/P Manifest of 11/17/2017 & 11/21/2019 
d. Selectboard Meeting Dates of: 

 
- Already Approved: 11/28/2017 (Budget Workshop), 11/30/2017 (Budget 
Workshop), 12/5/2017 (Regular Meeting), 12/7/2017 (Budget Workshop), 
12/12/2017 (Budget Workshop), 12/14/2017 (Budget Workshop) & 12/19/2017 
(Regular Meeting) 
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Note: There is a conflict on November 28th with the HCORI meeting scheduled for 
7:00 P.M. 
 

7.      Executive Session: None 
 

8.      Close the Selectboard Meeting.  
Selectboard member, Mike Morris made the motion to close the meeting at 10:15 P.M. 
Selectboard Vice Chair, Dennis Brown seconded the motion. All were in favor and the 
motion passed. 

All Meetings of the Hartford Selectboard are open to the public. Persons who are seeking 
action by the Selectboard are asked to submit their request and/or materials to the 
Selectboard Chair or Town Manager’s office no later than noon on the Wednesday preceding 
the scheduled meeting date. Requests received after that date will be addressed at the 
discretion of the Chair. Citizens wishing to address the board should do so during the Citizen 
Comments period. 

 
 
 
___________________________ 
Sandra Mariotti, Selectboard Clerk 



 
TOWN OF HARTFORD 

                                                                  SELECTBOARD BUDGET  
                                MINUTES 

          Tuesday, November 28, 2017 at 6:00 P.M. 
Hartford Town Hall 
  171 Bridge Street 

White River Junction, Vermont 05001 
 

Present: Richard Grassi, Selectboard Chair; Dennis Brown, Selectboard Vice Chair; Sandra Mariotti, 
Selectboard Clerk; Simon Dennis, Selectboard Member; Rebecca White, Selectboard Member; Alan Johnson, 
Selectboard Member; Mike Morris, Selectboard Member; Scott Cooney, Fire Chief; Phil Kasten, Police Chief; 
Lana Livingston, Administrative Assistant; William Laliberty, Fire Union President; Michelle Boleski; Martha 
McDaniel; Lannie Collins. 
 
Note:   Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis left the meeting at 7:00 P.M. to attend the HCORI meeting. He will 

watch the presentations on the video provided by CATV8. 
 

Selectboard Clerk, Sandra Mariotti left the meeting after the Communication/Police Budget was 
presented. She recused herself from the Fire Budget presentation due to a conflict of interest. 

 
http://catv.cablecast.tv/CablecastPublicSite/show/6764?channel=1 

 
I. Call to Order Selectboard Meeting 

Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi called the meeting to order at 6:01 P.M. 
 

II. Pledge of Allegiance 
Selectboard Clerk, Sandra Mariotti led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 
III. Order of Agenda: The order of presentation was changed to Communications, Police and then Fire. 

 
IV. Selectboard 

 
1. Budget Workshop:  

 
a. Fire (221): Fire Chief, Scott Cooney presented data to support the Fire Department’s 

proposed Budget Requests for the 2018/2019 Budget. Chief Cooney presented his budget 
to include two types of coverage: reactive and proactive. The complete presentation can 
be seen below. 

 
Selectboard Vice Chair, Dennis Brown questioned many line items that seemed to be 
increased from last year. The reason for this according to Chief Cooney is the 
realignment of several categories and putting the expenses into the appropriate categories. 
You should not see this on next year’s budget. 

http://catv.cablecast.tv/CablecastPublicSite/show/6764?channel=1


 
b. Police (211): Police Chief, Phil Kasten presented data to support the Police Department’s 

proposed Budget Requests for the 2018/2019 Budget. The complete presentation can be 
seen on the attachment to this document. 

 
c. Communications (271): Police Chief, Phil Kasten and Fire Chief, Scott Cooney presented 

data to support the Communication Department’s proposed Budget Requests for the 
2018/2019 Budget. The complete presentation can be seen below. 
 
Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi asked Chief Kasten to provide to the Board 4-5 year 
projections for call volumes, types of calls (drug response), and show the increase of 
volumes. 

 
V. Future Selectboard Meeting/Workshop Date(s): 

 
11/30/2017 (Budget Workshop), 12/5/2017 (Regular Meeting), 12/7/2017 (Budget Workshop), 
12/12/2017 (Budget Workshop), 12/14/2017 (Budget Workshop) & 12/19/2017 (Regular Meeting) 
 

VI. Close the Selectboard Meeting (Mot. Req.) 
Selectboard Member, Mike Morris made the motion to close the meeting. Selectboard Member, 
Alan Johnson seconded the motion. All were in favor and the motion passed. 
 

 
 

All Meetings of the Hartford Selectboard are open to the public. Persons who are seeking action by the Selectboard are asked to submit their request and/or 
materials to the Selectboard Chair or Town Manager’s office no later than noon on the Wednesday preceding the scheduled meeting date. Requests received 
after that date will be addressed at the discretion of the Chair. Citizens wishing to address the board should do so during the Citizen Comments period. 

 

__________________________________ 
Richard Grassi, Selectboard Chair 



TOWN OF HARTFORD 

SELECTBOARD AGENDA 

BUDGET MINUTES 

          Thursday, November 30, 2017 at 6:00 P.M. 

Hartford Town Hall 

  171 Bridge Street 
White River Junction, Vermont 05001 

Present: Richard Grassi, Selectboard Chair; Dennis Brown, Selectboard Vice Chair; Sandra Mariotti, 

Selectboard Clerk; Simon Dennis, Selectboard Member; Rebecca White, Selectboard Member; Alan Johnson, 

Selectboard Member; Mike Morris, Selectboard Member; Leo Pullar, Town Manager; Scott Hausler, Director 

of Parks & Recreation; Eliza LeBrun, Executive Assistant; Ken Parker; Dawn Pullar; Jeff Knight; Larry 

Hudson; Pam Hausler; Zach Lenning; Kevin Stuart; Michael Vanasse; Sue Buckholtz; Jim Dow; Lannie Collins 

I. Call to Order Selectboard Meeting

Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M.

II. Pledge of Allegiance

Veteran, Larry Hudson led the Pledge of Allegiance.

III. Order of Agenda

Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi stated guidelines for the budget meetings consisting of a 6pm start

time, a break at 7pm and an end time of 8:30pm. The latest end time could possibly be 9pm. If Board

Members have any questions regarding the budgets to be presented, they should email them to the Town

Manager prior to the meeting. Department presentations will not be provided until the day of the

meeting to allow staff additional time to prepare.

IV. Selectboard

1. Budget Workshop:

a. Cemeteries (341)

Town Manager, Leo Pullar presented the current Appropriation Policy, adopted by the

Selectboard May 14, 2002. Mr. Pullar felt that the policy should be updated so that

Libraries and Cemeteries were treated the same in the budget, as Libraries appropriations

are not listed on the Australian Ballot, perhaps Cemeteries should not be listed either.

This issue will be addressed more in depth during the next regularly scheduled

Selectboard Meeting on December 5, 2017.

Mr. Pullar noted that the Christian Street Cemetery Association is currently asking for an

appropriation of $600.00, this is the same amount requested in the 2017/18 fiscal year.

Mr. Pullar noted that the Hartford Cemetery Association is currently asking for an

appropriation of $46,900.00, this is an increase of $39,400.00 over the amount requested



in the 2017/18 fiscal year. Hartford Cemetery Association representative, Ken Parker 

spoke to the reasons behind the increase which included the possible loss of mowing 

services from the Department of Corrections,  as well as interior road repairs, limbing of 

perimeter trees, re-setting stones or repairing bases, etc. The increase is not currently 

supported by the Town Manager. Further discussion will continue at the December 5, 

2017 Selectboard meeting. 

Mr. Pullar noted that the Quechee Cemetery Association is currently asking for an 

appropriation of $3,000.00, this is the same amount requested in the 2017/18 fiscal year.  

Mr. Pullar noted that the Mt. Olivet Cemetery Association is currently asking for an 

appropriation of $3,800.00, this is the same amount requested in the 2017/18 fiscal year.  

Mr. Pullar noted that the West Hartford Cemetery Association is currently asking for an 

appropriation of $900.00, this is the same amount requested in the 2017/18 fiscal year.  

b. Parks & Recreation (511/512/514/515/516/521/524/527/528/530)

Parks & Recreation Director, Scott Hausler presented data to support the Parks &

Recreation Department’s proposed Budget Requests for the 2018/2019 Budget. (Please

see the attached presentation.)

Discussion was held regarding the future of the Sherman Manning Pool, the Selectboard

asked that the future of the Sherman Manning Pool be listed as an agenda item for

discussion on the December 19, 2017 regularly scheduled Selectboard meeting.

Selectboard Member, Mike Morris asked if Parks & Recreation Director, Scott Hausler

can prioritize all Hartford parks and project what the impact of closing a park might be.

V. Future Selectboard Meeting/Workshop Date(s):

12/5/2017 (Regular Meeting), 12/7/2017 (Budget Workshop), 12/12/2017 (Budget Workshop),

12/14/2017 (Budget Workshop) & 12/19/2017 (Regular Meeting)

VI. Close the Selectboard Meeting (Mot. Req.)

Selectboard Member, Mike Morris made the motion to close the Budget meeting at 8:35pm. 
Selectboard Vice-Chair, Dennis Brown seconded the motion. All were in favor and the 

motion passed. 

__________________________________ 

Sandra Mariotti, Selectboard Clerk 
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	TOWN OF HARTFORD
	LOCAL LIQUOR CONTROL BOARD
	& SELECTBOARD MINUTES
	Tuesday, November 21, 2017 at 6:00 pm
	Hartford Town Hall
	171 Bridge Street
	White River Junction, VT 05001
	Present: Richard Grassi, Selectboard Chair; Dennis Brown, Selectboard Vice-Chair; Sandra Mariotti, Selectboard Clerk; Simon Dennis, Selectboard Member; Rebecca White, Selectboard Member; Alan Johnson, Selectboard Member; Mike Morris, Selectboard Membe...
	I. Call to Order the Selectboard Meeting: Selectboard Chair, Dick Grassi called the Selectboard meeting to order at 6:02 P.M.
	II. Pledge of Allegiance: Selectboard Vice-Chair, Dennis Brown led the Pledge of Allegiance.
	III. Local Liquor Control Board: Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi recessed the Selectboard meeting and opened the Local Liquor Control Board at 6:03 P.M.
	NEW:
	Quechee Mart LLC, 3479 Woodstock Road, Quechee, VT 05059. (2nd Class)
	IV. Order of Agenda- The minutes for 11/15/2017 are not ready for tonight so they need to be taken off the Consent Agenda.
	4. Board Reports, Motions & Ordinances:
	a. West Hartford Library Activity Update. (Info Only)
	Judy Roberts and Sandie Cary from the West Hartford Library presented an update to the Board on the West Hartford Library. They invited the Board members to stop in and enjoy the Library for themselves. They have a community room that is used by sever...
	b. Wright’s Reservoir Update and Way Ahead.
	Background:
	Wrights Reservoir (Dam#94.05. Class 2 Dam) is located in Hurricane Forest Wildlife Refuge, adjacent to Wrights Reservoir Road. Wrights Reservoir original date of construction conflicts between sources, but in general ranges from pre-1906 to 1930. The ...
	Recommendation included a drawdown plan. Drawdown plan was initiated and was not to be a permanent solution. Identified the state will require the Town to address the issues by performing rehabilitation or removal of the dam. If left in the drawdown s...
	Mascoma Savings contributed funds for additional engineering cost. Since the drawdown, the risk of dam failure and threat to public safety has been greatly reduced. Continued on-site monitoring of the site.  Consists of erosion evaluation, sediment re...
	 Either remove or rehabilitate the dam. Rehabilitation estimated at $600,000 in 2015.
	In September of 2017, contacted Ben Green, VT Dam Safety to discuss the current state of Wrights and to get up to speed.
	Following identified as decisions to be made for moving forward:
	A. Comply with 2yr. Drawdown compliance.  2yr. timeline is up the end the year.  Further permitting is necessary.  This buys us time.  Keeps project open with Army Corp and the State.
	B. Complete permit applications and update cost estimate which
	identifies alternatives to existing design.  Could be large cost savings but further engineering would be needed.
	C. Make a decision to remove the dam all together.
	Way Ahead:
	1.Complete the Army Corp general permit application and continue to work with VT Dam Safety on a plan to move forward.
	•  Keeps the project open.
	•  No expiration on general permit but revised every 5yrs.
	2.  Research funding opportunities.  Private or public/private could be options to fund the cost to engineer the alternative design and overall project.
	3.  Keep the project within the CIP.
	Citizen comment from Lannie Collins- he asked what about the trees that were cut down. Could there ever be a way to make the site attractive again by replacing the trees? Jeff Cable lives next to the Dam. He updated the Board on what has been going on...
	c. Historic Preservation Commission Certified Local Government Grant Application.
	The purpose is requesting review and approval of grant proposal to the Vermont Division for Historic Preservation for the Certified Local Government (CLG) Program. The grant is to undertake research on Hartford’s private and public cemeteries and cond...
	Also, to record oral history interviews and provide a written transcript of the interviews. The findings will be presented at a community meeting. Proposed funding is: CLG Grant $10,895, Town cash $2,715, and in-kind donated time of $4,548. This is a ...
	d. Hartford Committee on Racial Inequality – Way Ahead.
	Selectboard Comments:
	Selectboard Chair, Dick Grassi began this discussion with his comments. He was asked if he supported the Committee. Mr. Grassi said “of course I do.” He was then asked if the Board supported the committee. Mr. Grassi asked where did these questions co...
	Selectboard member, Alan Johnson made the motion That the Selectboard accepts the resignations of Olivia Lapierre, Wayne Miller and Dan Hillard from the Hartford Committee on Racial Inequality. Further, that we thank them for their service and leaders...
	e. Vehicle Lease Resolution. (Mot. Req.)
	Selectboard member, Mike Morris made the motion That the Selectboard approves the resolution at Exhibit D of the vehicle lease documentation packet and designates the Town Manager and the Finance Director as authorized individuals on the account and f...
	f. Draft FY18 -19 Budget Proposal.
	Background:
	• Assumes Zero Growth in the Grand List:
	•  $1,331,145,200.00
	• Current Tax Rate - $0.9579 per $100.00 of Value.
	• FY18 General Fund Budget: $15,284,567.00
	• Goal is 3% Growth or $458,537.00 over FY 18 Budget - $15,743,104.00.
	• Projected Non-Tax Revenues are Fairly Flat.
	• FY18 Projected Revenues - $2,559,132.00.
	• FY19 Projected Revenues - $2,554,727.00.
	• Goal Budget Leaves $13,188,377.00 to be Raised By Taxes.
	• Tax Rate Rises 5.8 Cents to $1.0158.
	• Don’t Believe Goal Budget is Attainable in Current Environment.
	Budget Impacts:
	• 9% Increase in Healthcare Costs.
	• 14% Increase in Worker’s Compensation Insurance.
	• 10% Increase in Property & Liability Insurance.
	• Possible Loss of Department of Corrections Support
	Must Funds:
	• Total - $11,929,042.30
	• Personnel Costs - $8,243,810.64
	• Salaries - $6,136,758.17
	• Overtime – $505,250.00
	• FICA - $508,027.47
	• Worker’s Comp - $616,655.00
	• Retirement - $476,234.00
	• Healthcare – $1,518,723.10
	• BC/BS - $957,010.10
	• Dental - $90,730.00
	• HRA - $155,183.00
	• Life Insurance - $28,329.50
	• AD&D - $886.00
	Retiree Healthcare - $287,497.00
	• Other – $2,166,508.56
	• Telephone - $64,871.00
	• Property & Liability Insurance - $337,027.24
	• W. Hartford Library - $59,885.19
	• Debt Services - $1,063,417.00
	• Curbside Recycling - $192,500.00
	• County Taxes - $102,000.00
	• Senior Services - $149,112.13
	• Restricted Appropriations - $197,696.00
	• Also, Fuel (All Types), Water, Licenses, and Contracts.
	Department Head Requests:
	• Initial Request - $17,082,547.25.
	• Increase of $1,797,980.25 (11.76%) Over FY18 Budget.
	• Leaves $14,527,820.25 to be Raised by Taxes.
	• Equates to a Tax Rate of $1.1164, an Increase of 15.85 Cents.
	When presenting this Budget Proposal Draft, Mr. Pullar also noted: First Level Proposed Cuts,
	Next Level Proposed Cuts, Discretionary Funds and What Does It Buy? Budget workshops are scheduled for December and January. The funds will be presented to the Board by the Department Heads.
	5. Commission Meeting Reports:
	Selectboard member, Alan Johnson reported from the Energy Commission. They now have two sub committees. The question to the Board was concerning the logo for the Commission. They are getting ready to send out marketing materials and want to know if t...
	Selectboard clerk, Sandra Mariotti will be presenting to the Board updates on the Town Libraries. This presentation will be at the December 19th Selectboard meeting.
	6. Consent Agenda (Mot. Req.):
	7.      Executive Session: None




